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VANCOUVER COMMUNITY COLLEGE EDUCATION COUNCIL  
MEETING MINUTES 

May 9, 2023 

3:30–5:30 p.m., Videoconference 

ATTENDANCE 

Education Council Members 
Natasha Mandryk (Chair) 
Sarah Kay (Vice-Chair) 
Andy Sellwood 
Belinda Kaplan 
Dave McMullen 

David Wells 
Derek Sproston 
Heidi Parisotto 
Janita Schappert        
Louise Dannhauer 

Marcus Ng 
Shirley Lew 
Sonal Singh 
Todd Rowlatt 
Vivian Munroe 

Regrets 
Ali Oliver 
Dennis Innes 

Emmy Cheung 
Gabby Sarnoh 

Guests
Adrian Lipsett 
Alicia Copp 
Andrea Korens 
Brenda Carmichael 
Clay Little 
Dawn Cunningham Hall 

Herbie Atwal 
Jennifer Gossen 
John Demeulemeester 
Lucy Griffith 
Mari Klassen 
Mark Chiarello 

Marnie Findlater 
Michael Yue 
Pam Khinda 
Shantel Ivits 
Stefan Nielsen 
Taryn Thomson
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6. BUSINESS ARISING 

a) English Language Proficiency (ELP) Requirements - Revisions 

MOTION: THAT Education Council approve the decision to remove the following statement: “at least 
 three-years of full-time, face-to-face secondary or post-secondary education in an English-
 speaking country where English is the primary language of instruction” from VCC’s English 
 language proficiency requirements effective September 2024. 

Moved by N. Mandryk, Seconded & CARRIED (Unanimously)  

▪ D. McMullen presented the proposal to remove VCC’s English Language Proficiency (ELP) requirement 
for students to have completed three years of full-time, face-to-face secondary or post-secondary 
education in an English-speaking country, effective September 2024. This change is intended to 
remove barriers to access, simplify requirements for prospective students, and make VCC more 
competitive with other institutions.  

▪ There were questions about consultations and the impact of this change on various programs. 
Consultation was limited due to timing; this revision is being brought forward now in time for the next 
international student admission cycle. There will be ongoing outreach and conversations with 
departments. The change in general ELP requirements does not override specific program or external 
regulatory body requirements that are in place, e.g., in health programs. Departments can choose to 
outline specific admission requirements within program content guides. The effective date of 
September 2024 allows some time for such updates to be made beforehand, if required. 

▪ VCC’s ELP website will be updated to outline the various ways to meet language requirements, with 
three years of full-time face-to-face English instruction as one of multiple options. ELP pages for 
specific programs, such as within the School of Health Sciences, will continue to exist. The Registrar’s 
Office will monitor and evaluate the success of the revised ELP requirements. No detrimental effect on 
student success is expected since students will still need to demonstrate English language proficiency 
by other means. 

b) Duolingo English Language Assessment 

MOTION: THAT Education Council end the pilot program using the Duolingo English test and approve 
 the permanent use of the Duolingo English Test as an acceptable option for meeting English 
 language proficiency requirements at VCC.  

Moved by N. Mandryk, Seconded & CARRIED (Unanimously) 

▪ D. McMullen presented the proposal to make the use of the Duolingo English test permanent. 
Originally, an extension until April 2024 of the pilot project using Duolingo was approved by EdCo in 
March, and the plan was to review data and make a more permanent decision in the fall. The proposal 
for permanent use of Duolingo is being presented earlier in the context of other changes to ELP 
requirements. 

▪ Some statistics on Duolingo at VCC were included in the meeting package. More data was requested 
comparing Duolingo with other assessments. Direct comparisons are challenging at this time, since 
Duolingo was introduced during the pandemic and other factors could have impacted student 
performance during this timeframe. The Registrar’s Office will collect and compare data on various ELP 
assessments and scores, both internally and externally, and will present this data to EdCo by next 
spring. 

▪ There is no need to update individual program content guides, since they generally refer to VCC’s ELP 
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c) Accuplacer English Language Assessment 

MOTION: THAT Education Council approve the revised Accuplacer applicant calibration score for 
 potential VCC  students. 

Moved by N. Mandryk, Seconded & CARRIED (Unanimously) 

▪ The use of Accuplacer as an English language assessment tool at VCC was approved by Education 
Council last month. The taskforce working on the Accuplacer project meets regularly and includes 



VCC Education Council Meeting Minutes  Page 4 of 6 
May 9, 2023 

7. COMMITTEE REPORTS 

a) Curriculum Committee 

i)  New Program: Sign Language Interpretation Diploma 

MOTION: THAT Education Council approve, in the form presented at this meeting, the program 
 content guide for the Sign Language Interpretation Diploma. 

Moved by T. Rowlatt, Seconded & CARRIED (Unanimously) 

▪ 
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▪ The department is exploring adding first-year pre-requisites to some second-year courses. The 
rationale is to clearly indicate that these courses are at the second-year level so students receive 
appropriate credit if they transfer to another institution.  

▪ There were questions around scheduling and hours, particularly self-paced hours, in this program, 
which the department will review. 

iv) Program Update: Counselling Skills Foundations: Mental Health & Addictions Certificate 

MOTION: THAT Education Council approve, in the form presented at this meeting, the program 
 content guide for the Counselling Skills Foundations: Mental Health & Addictions program, 
 revisions to nine (9) course outlines, and three (3) new courses. 

Moved by T. Rowlatt, Seconded & CARRIED (Unanimously) 

▪ A. Korens presented the proposal for the significantly revised and renamed Counselling Skills 
Foundations: Mental Health & Addictions Certificate program. Following the 2017/18 renewal, 
counselling programming was split into a Counselling Skills Foundational Certificate and an Addiction 
Counselling Skills Advanced Certificate. The advanced certificate did not launch due to low enrolment, 
despite the local need for counsellors with training in addictions. 

▪ While the Counselling Skills Foundational Certificate already covered base-level addictions content, the 
redesign saw the addition of specific addictions-focused learning outcomes throughout and a new 
course on Pharmacology and Concurrent Disorders. With these changes, graduates will be eligible for 
membership in the Canadian Addiction Counsellors Certification Federation (CACCF). Another key 
update was embedding decolonization, equity, diversity and inclusion (EDI), and social justice 
throughout the program, making these core values (for the program and the professional field) explicit 
in the program content guide. 

▪ Curriculum Committee had a longer discussion about the values embedded in the program and 
commended the department for their work. 

b) Policy Committee 

i)  D.3.5 Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR) 

MOTION: THAT Education Council approve the revised D.3.5 Prior Learning Assessment and 
 Recognition policy and procedures, in the form presented at this meeting. 

Moved by L. Dannhauer, Seconded & CARRIED (Unanimously) 

▪ L. Dannhauer presented on behalf of S. Kay. Policy D.3.5 Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition 
(PLAR) was last updated in 2017 and underwent a full review. PLAR provides an avenue for recognizing 
knowledge and skills acquired in a variety of ways outside of the formal education system and granting 
formal credit for them. Key policy changes include recognition of Indigenous knowledge and ways of 
being and introduction of a Credit Bank as a new PLAR option, in the context of a growing number of 
micro-credentials. The policy was posted for College feedback; the only substantive change suggested 
was to the definition of transfer credit. Policy D.3.11 Transfer Credit is undergoing review, which may 
prompt further updates to this definition. 

▪ Education Policy Committee discussed the cost for PLAR as a potential barrier for students, since it is 
not covered by financial aid; this is part of a larger conversation across the sector. 

▪ An environmental scan of PLAR across the post-secondary sector is in progress, and a PLAR working 
group is drafting a report. Report findings are not expected to necessitate changes to the PLAR policy. 

ii) Committee Chair Report 

▪ Policies F.1.2 Ethics and Integrity in Research and Scholarly Activity, F.1.1 Ethical Conduct for Research 
Involving Humans, and F.1.3 Conflict of Interest Related to Research (to be rescinded) are moving 
forward to the Board of Governors for approval.  
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▪ The committee working group exploring ways to incorporate anti-racism, justice, equity, diversity and 
inclusion (JEDI) and Universal Design for Learning (UDL) considerations into policy review met on 
April 12. The group will adapt the EDI Impact Assessment Tool specifically for policy review. The next 
meeting is in mid-May. 

c) Education Quality Committee 

i) Program Renewal Reports: Architectural Technician, Asian Culinary Arts, Basic Education, Paralegal, 
Medical Laboratory Assistant, University Transfer (UT) and Associate Degrees 

▪ T. Rowlatt reported that the committee met with deans in March to discuss overall trends identified 
during annual program reviews. The committee is working on a report for EdCo summarizing key 
takeaways and next steps around main themes, e.g., mental health and wellbeing.  

▪ Several program renewals were completed; reports were included in the meeting package for 
information. The Instructional Associates in the Centre for Teaching, Learning and Research were 
recognized for their work on program renewals and support for departments. 

d) Research Report 

▪ A. Copp reported that the Research Ethics Board (REB) is working on a process for course-based 
review, following recent updates to VCC’s research policies.  

▪ Elder Sharon Jinkerson-Brass spoke to the REB in April about ceremonial research related to her work 
on the Downtown Eastside. Elder Glida Morgan, who previously worked with Vancouver Coastal 
Health, joined the REB as its first Indigenous community members. 

▪ The REB reviewed two new multi-jurisdictional projects in April. One project was not approved. Data 
management and storage of student emails is a key topic requiring more discussion. The REB aims to 
respond within 10 working days, but it is recommended to allow 3–4 weeks for review of proposals 
and potential revisions. 

▪ Harmonization is a big project at this time. A. Copp attended a retreat for REBs across BC, at which 
implementation of the RISe system, an online research administration tool, was discussed. Going 
forward, the College will take on projects only if VCC’s REB is the board of record for multi-
jurisdictional reviews, which will streamline the process.  

8. CHAIR REPORT  


